#### Loyola Consumer Law Review

Volume 17 | Issue 3 Article 6

2005

# Debate Over Medical Malpractice Liability Heats

Douglas C. Nelson

Follow this and additional works at: http://lawecommons.luc.edu/lclr



Part of the Consumer Protection Law Commons

#### Recommended Citation

Douglas C. Nelson Debate Over Medical Malpractice Liability Heats Up, 17 Loy. Consumer L. Rev. 361 (2005). Available at: http://lawecommons.luc.edu/lclr/vol17/iss3/6

This Consumer News is brought to you for free and open access by LAW eCommons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Loyola Consumer Law Review by an authorized administrator of LAW eCommons. For more information, please contact law-library@luc.edu.

### **CONSUMER NEWS**

By Douglas C. Nelson\*

# Debate Over Medical Malpractice Liability Heats Up

Fresh on the heels of his re-election, President Bush traveled to Madison County, Illinois to convince consumers of the value of shielding healthcare providers from liability for injuries resulting from substandard medical care. Medical liability premiums have soared in recent years, forcing doctors out of states like Illinois where medical malpractice premiums that are significantly higher than in California, which caps the non-economic damages an injured plaintiff may recover. Not surprisingly, President Bush has the support of the medical community and insurance companies, and is opposed by consumer organizations and trial lawyers.

In a "campaign-style" appearance, President Bush accused trial lawyers of flooding courthouses with frivolous lawsuits because "they know the medical liability system is tilted in their favor . . . . This liability system of ours is out of control." While the President's speech portrayed tort reform as a simple and obvious answer to rising premiums, the reality is not so clear-cut. In fact, President Bush's premise, namely that the "system is tilted in [plaintiffs'] favor" is not

<sup>\*</sup> J.D. candidate, May 2005, Loyola University Chicago School of Law; B.A. English, Michigan State University.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Associated Press, *Bush Pushes for Lawsuit Limits* (Jan. 5, 2005), *available at* http://www.cnn.com/s005/ALLPOLITICS/01/05/bush.lawsuits.ap/index.html (quoting President Bush: "I believe the voters made their position clear on Election Day on medical liability reform.").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Mark Silva, Bush Opens Effort to Limit Lawsuits; In Southern Illinois, President Says Congress Must Cap Pain, Suffering Awards at \$250,000, CHI. TRIB., Jan. 6, 2005, at 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> *Id*.

supported by the jury verdict reports from Madison County, a county with a longstanding reputation as a "judicial hellhole" for defendants.<sup>5</sup> The medical malpractice judgments handed down in Madison County since 1996 suggest that plaintiffs expecting a windfall are in for a rude awakening.<sup>6</sup> Since 1996 only 364 malpractice claims, or 40 per year, have been filed.<sup>7</sup> These numbers suggest that contrary to tort reform rhetoric, lawyers are not filing stacks of frivolous lawsuits against doctors and hospitals even in this "judicial hellhole." Additionally, of the medical malpractice claims filed since 1996, plaintiffs have won verdicts against a hospital or doctor only eight times.<sup>9</sup> Of these verdicts, the average damages awarded was \$380,000.<sup>10</sup> These figures lead one commentator to suggest that Madison County "[s]ounds more like a hellhole for injured patients." Indeed, nationwide Plaintiffs win medical malpractice cases before a jury only twenty-seven percent of the time.<sup>12</sup>

While President Bush's call for tort reform is "a frequent—and surefire—crowd-pleaser," the law in Illinois already includes a number of provisions for curbing the abuses that tort reformers point to. For instance, under present Illinois law injured consumers are barred from recovering punitive damages against health care providers. As a consequence, a patient who wakes up to the painful discovery that a sponge or medical instrument has been stitched up inside of him has no right to punish the surgeon or the hospital, and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Kenneth T. Lumb, Editorial, Regulate Insurance to Fight Malpractice 'Crisis,' CHI. TRIB., Jan. 16, 2005, at 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> *Id*.

<sup>9</sup> Id

<sup>10</sup> Lumb, supra note 5, at 8.

<sup>11</sup> Id

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Joseph T. Hallinan, *Pennsylvania's Big Three*, WALL ST. J., Nov. 30, 2004, at A1 (reporting on the impact that high dollar jury verdicts have on public perceptions of the of our civil justice system).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Lorraine Woellert, Tort Reform: Is the Road Clear At Last?, BUSINESSWEEK, Nov. 15, 2004, at 50.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> 735 ILCS 5/2-1115 (West 2005).

may only seek compensation for his injuries.<sup>15</sup> Furthermore, such a patient would have two years to bring a claim, after which time the negligent surgeon would be forever off the hook.<sup>16</sup> Illinois has also addressed frivolous medical malpractice claims, without the imposition of federal law, by requiring that a physician affirmatively state, in writing, that a claim is meritorious before it can be filed.<sup>17</sup> The Illinois approach to limiting frivolous lawsuits appears to be more effective than the President's plan because caps on damages would be unlikely to impact plaintiffs that are not legitimately injured, i.e. the classic image of the feigned neck injury following a car crash, but would instead limit the recovery available to plaintiffs that are horribly injured, crippled or killed.<sup>18</sup>

President Bush told his supports in Madison County that "[w]orld-class medical technology is expensive . . . . But some costs are unnecessary . . . . Many of the costs do not start in the operating room . . . . They start in a courtroom." The President's opponents in the Senate, however, insist that consumers are not likely to realize any appreciable savings from a reduction in legal expenses because lawsuits presently account for less than two percent of healthcare spending. According to the Congressional Budget Office ("CBO") "even a reduction of 25 percent to 30 percent in malpractice costs would lower health care costs by only about 0.4 percent to 0.5 percent, and the likely effect on health insurance premiums would be comparably small." Physicians groups, however, argue that lawsuits are "100 percent [of the problem] for the doctor who can no longer afford to pay for the insurance" and continue to push for caps on damages for pain and suffering, referred to euphemistically as "non-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> See MEDICAL DEVICES & SURGICAL TECHNOLOGY WEEK, Feb. 27, 2005, at 286, available at 2005 WL 55337456 (reporting that a former patient of the University of New Mexico Health Sciences Center is suing the University because the surgical team that operated on him for an aortic aneurysm left behind a surgical instrument called a "Glassman Vicera Retainer" in his abdomen.).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> 735 ILCS 5/13-212 (West 2005).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> 735 ILCS 5/2-622 (West 2005).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Geoff Boehm, Debunking Medical Malpractice Myths: Unraveling the False Premises Behind "Tort Reform," 5 YALE J. OF HEALTH POL'Y, L. & ETHICS 357, 359 (Winter 2005).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Silva, supra note 2, at 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Bush Pushes for Lawsuit Limits, supra note 1.

economic damages."22

Proponents of caps however seem curiously willing to ignore the fact that the CBO and insurance executives alike have repeatedly concluded that damage caps will have little to no effect on the premiums doctors and hospitals<sup>23</sup> pay.<sup>24</sup> Furthermore, states that have enacted caps have simply not realized the benefits proponents of caps seek.<sup>25</sup> Half of the 19 states that have enacted caps have insurance premiums that are above the national average; and 16 of the 31 states that do not cap damages have premiums below the national average.<sup>26</sup> California, with its low medical malpractice premiums, is often cited as an example of the effectiveness of capping liability.<sup>27</sup> However, it is not clear that California's low premiums are a result of liability caps.<sup>28</sup> In fact, California's malpractice premiums increased 450 percent between 1975, when caps were enacted, and 1988.<sup>29</sup> California's premiums did not start to fall until 1988 when the state began regulating medical malpractice insurance rates.<sup>30</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Silva, *supra* note 2, at 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Max Douglas Brown, Editorial, Here's To Your Good Health; Until We Get Tort Reform, It's Patients Who Will Feel The Pain, CHI. TRIB., Feb. 17, 2005, at 27. Like physicians, hospitals are also carrying the burden of high insurance premiums. Id. Most hospitals in Cook County, Illinois, are not fully insured against liability exposure. Id. In fact, no major medical center in Cook County is insured against claims under \$15 million. Id. The situation is analogous to an auto insurance deductible in that the insurer does not kick in unless the damages exceed the amount of the deductible. Id. Thus, when a hospital gets hit with malpractice liability, the impact on the hospital's bottom line in direct and immediate. Id.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Kevin J. Conway, Editorial, *Tort Reform Won't Lower Malpratice Premium*, CHI. TRIB., Jan. 11, 2005, at 14 ("Insurance company executives have repeatedly said that they will not reduce premiums after enactment of caps.").

One colorful Texan had the following to say about the caps on medical malpractice liability: "In Texas, we have had "tort deform" up to our ears. Med-mal ... has been tort-deformed out the wazoo here—\$250,000 award caps, the whole ball of wax. Net result? Proposed rate increases for three of the state's largest medmal carriers up 16.6 percent to 35.2 percent." Molly Ivins, Editorial, A Bounty of Bush Blunders; The White House Should Come to Grips With The Fact That It Would Do The Country A Huge Favor If It Paid Attention To The Bad News It's Ignoring, CHI. TRIB., Jan. 13, 2005, at 25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Conway, supra note 23, at 14.

Lumb, supra note 5, at 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Id.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> *Id*.

Seventeen states have enacted "prior rate review" of medical malpractice insurers requiring state approval before insurance premiums may be increased.<sup>31</sup> In contrast, Illinois insurers enjoy the most lax insurance regulation in the United States.<sup>32</sup> By some accounts, Illinois' lack of regulation allows insurers to keep their books out of public view while they gouge doctors and hospitals, and blame high premiums on patients who have been horribly injured or killed.<sup>33</sup>

In accessing the reasons for rising premiums it is important to understand that insurance companies invest the money they receive as premiums until a payout is required.<sup>34</sup> The money held by an insurer until payout is necessary is called "float," and insurers make a large portion of their profits by investing this money.<sup>35</sup> As a result. the profitability of insurance companies is, to a large extent, a product of the strength of the investment market.<sup>36</sup> Predictably, insurers respond to under-performing investment markets by raising insurance premiums.<sup>37</sup> As a consequence, doctors have seen their insurance premiums rise in conjunction with the under-performing investment markets experienced in the mid-70's, the mid-80's and then again in 2002 and 2003. Thus, there is strong support for the notion that insurance rates are a product of the broader economic cycle, and not a breakdown of our tort system.<sup>39</sup> Insurance reform, however, is not an issue the Bush administration appears willing to tackle. 40 If insurance reform is going to be accomplished, consumers will need to look to their state governments.<sup>41</sup>

Not surprisingly, proponents of tort reform are quick to point to multi-million dollar medical malpractice verdicts reported in the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Chicago Tribune, Editorial, *Worse Than Gridlock*, CHI. TRIB., Feb. 4, 2005, at 22.

Lumb, supra note 5, at 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Boehm, supra note 17, at 364.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Id.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> *Id.* at 364-65.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Boehm, *supra* note 17, at 365.

<sup>40</sup> Conway, supra note 23, at 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> *Id*.

media as proof that our court system is out of control.<sup>42</sup> But as with most aspects of this debate, it is important to scratch the surface to put these eye-popping verdicts into perspective. Plaintiffs rarely recover the full amount of these massive verdicts.<sup>43</sup> For example, a New York jury awarded plaintiffs \$112 million in a medical malpractice case filed on behalf of their severely brain damaged daughter.<sup>44</sup> The plaintiffs, however, received only a fraction of that amount, \$6 million in this case.<sup>45</sup> As is typical in these cases, the plaintiffs agreed to what is called a "high-low" agreement whereby the parties agree to settle between some amount, in this case between \$2 and \$6 million, regardless of the verdict the jury returns.<sup>46</sup> Highlow agreements protect defendants from huge verdicts while protecting plaintiffs from recovering nothing or facing a lengthy appeal process.<sup>47</sup>

In 2000, Pennsylvania registered malpractice verdicts for \$100 million, \$55 million, and \$49.6 million, drawing the ire of President Bush, who told an audience in Scranton, Pennsylvania that "[y]ou've got a problem . . . ." But these cases settled for far less than their verdicts. The \$55 million verdict resulted in a \$7.5 million payment to the plaintiff, while the \$49.6 million verdict settled for \$8.4 million. The \$100 million case also settled, but for an undisclosed sum reported to be significantly less than \$100 million. The \$100 million.

Defendants, however, resist dismissing large verdicts as unimportant because even verdicts that are never recovered create benchmarks which help determine the value of future cases.<sup>51</sup> These

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Hallinan, *supra* note 11, at A1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> *Id*.

<sup>45</sup> Id.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Id

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Hallinan, *supra* note 11, at A1. Neil Vidmar, a law professor at Duke University, examined 105 jury verdicts from 1985 to 1997 in New York City and found that 44% of jury awards were reduced after verdict. *Id.* The average payments to plaintiffs were only 62% of the verdict amounts. *Id.* Professor Vidmar also concluded that the larger the verdict, the steeper the discount. "The whopping big ones really get knocked down and they get knocked down incredibly." *Id.* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> *Id.* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> *Id*.

verdicts provide plaintiffs with leverage during settlement discussions which account for ninety-six percent of medical malpractice payouts.<sup>52</sup> Still, with plaintiff's winning medical malpractice cases before a jury only twenty-seven percent of the time nationwide, it is difficult to believe that the U.S.' court system is slanted in their favor.<sup>53</sup>

Furthermore, when a jury feels compelled to buck the trend by deciding for the plaintiff and granting a large verdict, the injury which the plaintiff suffered is likely to be severe and one that, if the plaintiff is still alive, he or she will never recover from.<sup>54</sup> Such a proposal strikes some trial lawyers as "unconscionable."<sup>55</sup>

The movement to protect physicians, hospitals, and insurance companies from liability at the expense of the most seriously injured in our society is growing. <sup>56</sup> While lively debate may be just what is needed to fix what ails our healthcare system, consumers' interests are best served when political rhetoric is tuned out in favor of well-reasoned consideration of the economic and moral consequences of proposed reform.

# Oral Arguments Heard: Consumers Anticipate Free Flow of Wine from Upcoming Supreme Court Decision

Presently, wine consumers in twenty-four states are, in effect, barred from purchasing wine from all but a fraction of America's

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Hallinan, supra note 11, at A1.

<sup>53</sup> Id

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> See Boehm, supra note 17, 367-68 (arguing that there is little reason to believe that juries are not qualified to properly decide cases). "A 2000 survey sent to one thousand trial judges ... revealed that: Judges have 'a high level of day-to-day confidence in [the jury] system' .... 'Only 1 percent of the judges who responded gave the jury system low marks' .... 'Overwhelmingly ... judges said they had great faith in juries to solve complicated issues." Id.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Kevin Gfell, The Constitutional and Economic Implications of a National Cap on Non-Economic Damages in Medical Malpractice Actions, 37 IND. L. REV. 773, 809 (2004).